
Thank you for electing me President of the AHA. I am hoping 

for and intend to work hard to have a great year in the AHA in 

2023. It has been so hard for so many over these last few years 

with people pandemics and bird flu epidemics shutting down so 

many of our shows. I am impressed by how many of you, facing 

all that, have remained determined to breed and show our Helmets. 

 We will not have a National this year but we will have two excellent AHA Sec-

tionals in just a few weeks. We are hopeful for good entries in both meets so If 

you haven’t made plans already see if you can work in at the very least a visit 

to those shows. The Eastern Sectional will be in Pennsylvania at the Lancaster 

show Jan 13-15  and The Western Sectional will be in Utah in Ogden Jan 19-

22 . I hope there will be information in this bulletin for entry and times etc. but 

if not email me anytime at  

Helmet1@embarqmail.com. I’ll find the info for you.  I want to encourage you 

all to use the AHA Group on WhatsApp. It has proven to be a good check-in  

site for all of us to  catch up on events informally and just visit. 

 

 A lot of changes in the AHA this year. Jake Jakabosky is taking over as our 

Secretary/Treasurer, a very  big job. Jake has some big shoes to fill so I hope 

everyone will help him where you can. Lynn Bollinger has taken on the huge 

job of Bulletin Editor, So thankful Lynn, information will keep us moving for-

ward. With regard to those two offices, I want to thank Leonard Patito for his 

years of service to the AHA as our Secretary Treasurer. I know how hard that 

job can be and you have done it well.  Karl Mike Lacom thank you for putting 

our bulletins together for all this time. I know we wore you out but you stayed 

with it. Thank you Mike. Finally I would like to thank our Past President and 

my arch enemy Jim Garus. Jim has carried us through some hard times, he’s 

stayed in touch with AHA breeders around the country and worked with his 

officers to keep our club and Nationals going.  

As one AHA powerhouse from the past (Ray Sanchez)  used to sign off ,   

Yours in the Fancy Dennis Manning 
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about:blank


My father started the Southern Oregon Racing pigeon club in 1969.  I 
was born in 1970 ( I know many of you are jealous of my smooth skin 

and good looks) so I grew up with banding, training and clocking hom-

ers.  Somewhere along the way I got a pair of archangels and show 
kings.  I added them to my loft and showed them in 4-H until I graduated 

high school.  I went to OSU for Poultry Science.  Somewhere along the 

second year I met an Island girl from Guam and found myself studying 
business at the University of Guam.  I tried raising some birds on island 

but the Philippine Brown tree snakes kept eating them.  I took a job in 

Las Vegas and moved the family.  Picked up some helmets from Jenson and Mitchell about 20 
years ago but never really showed them.  When I  moved back to Oregon I  decided to show 

them.  Dennis Manning was quick to tell me not to use scissors to manicure their helmet like a 
Ringo Starr haircut.   This was about 15 years ago.  I kept the helmets but quit the show circuit 

since kids sports took precedence.   After getting the kids out of the house and into the work force 

I was able to focus on showing again.  I try to hit the bigger shows in California, Washington and 
Utah.  However, I also show in local county fairs in order to try to keep our hobby alive, educate 

others about pigeons and besides my 85 year old mother still likes to hang the blue ribbons on 

her refrigerator.  I'm still learning a lot about our breed and how to get them in the "perfect show 
condition. 

As your incoming secretary I'll do my best to keep most of you happy, keep our breed in the spot-

light  and keep our club current with today's world.  I'm still married 30 years later to that same 
island girl.  I also keep my father's racing homer clock that he started with in 1969 in my office. 

 

T H O U G H T S  F R O M  O U R  S E C R E T A R Y / T R E A S U R E R  

G R E E T I N G S  A N D  S A L U T A T I O N S  F R O M  Y O U R  N E W  E D I T O R  

I would like to take this opportunity to thank Dennis for his kind 

words and to the entire AHA membership for passing such an im-

portant  torch into my hands. Trust me, I will work hard to continue 

the excellence that has been the history of the AHA bulletin under the 

editorship of Mike LaCom. I am looking forward to creating a bulletin 

that contains a rich mix of technical information, personal experiences 

of our members, as well as historical articles from past fanciers. Please 

email your contributions to lmbollin16@gmail.com.  I am hoping to 

gather enough information to publish three to four bulletins each year. 

 Lynn Bollinger 
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Reflection: 

Today I have been sitting in my office looking out on the falling snow.  

It is a winter wonderland out there and a good day to stay at home.  I 

have had some time today to reflect on life and particularly to reflect 

on the purpose of this Christmas season.  The birth of that tiny baby 

in Bethlehem so long ago has had a profound effect on the world.  I 

hope that we all can take some time during the hustle and bustle of the season to reflect 

on the birth of our savior, Jesus Christ, and the influence he has had on our lives. 

This morning I was also able to spend some time in my loft doing some late season sorting 

out of birds.  While doing so I thought of the many years I have enjoyed these beautiful 

birds and more particularly reflecting fondly on the many friends and acquaintances that 

have come into my life because of this pigeon hobby.  It has enriched my life. 

I would just like to wish you all a very Merry Christmas and a happy, prosperous new year.         

                                                                    James Jensen 



  It's sometimes astonishing to see how a specific marking can be found in various types of pigeons. Though 
the marking in itself doesn't constitute anything new to the eyes of the viewer, you can easily tell if a par-
ticular combination catches on by the popularity of the respective breeds. One marking which is frequently 
found in tumblers in various breeds is the helmet marking - the well-known combination of the coloured skull 
cp and a coloured tail. Though nothing spectacular at first glance, there is some difficulty in breeding hel-
met-marked birds for you have to keep the white from spreading to the coloured areas of the bird. The 
typical helmet marking can be found in a wide variety of breeds, varying from the short-faced Hamburg Hel-
met from Germany to the muffed helmet types found in Eastern Europe to the Danish Tumbler with their 
elongated heads. Also, the helmet-marked variety of the Cologne Tumbler from Germany is well appreciated. 
 
Old marking………….. 
 
For me it is always of particular interest to check old sources referring to a specific subject to be able to 
reconstruct its evolution. An author most often reports about the things he is used to seeing at the moment 
of his writing so it is absolutely logical that we can find differences to what we see today. With regard to 
the helmet marking however we have to admit that sometimes an author does not refer basically to the nun 
marking. Aldrovandi (1603), for example, reports helmet-marked birds with a white head, tail and flights 
but with a coloured body (i.e. he's much closer to a monk marking with his description) but simultaneously he 
talks about birds with a coloured head with a small bib that comes along with coloured flights and tail with 
the rest of the bird being white, which is basically the marking we call "nun" today. In fact, some authors 
share the opinion that the helmet marking is a reduced nun marking. Though this theory might come handy, I 
think that the origin of the coloured skull cap and the coloured tail has to be searched for elsewhere. 
 
It is also quite interesting to study the way the marking is described and named in different countries. 
Most often there are references to caps and the likes. The German word for the marking is "Kalotte", taken 
from French "calotte" which describes the small circular cap worn by priests in Europe, quite similar to the 
Jewish kipa. In mathematics we find the word with a different meaning in "spherical calotte." In Dutch they 
compare the marking for the first time with a helmet, hence the name "Nederlandse Helmduif" for the 
Dutch Helmet and of course the same picture is used in England and the U.S.A. In Poland, the marking is de-
scribed as "krymka" (little cap), returning to the cap image. In Russia however, the breeders refer to the 
marking as "monach", meaning "nun", probably alluding to the veil worn by some nuns. 
 
The Hamburg Helmet is simply called "Kalotte" in German and it is absolutely correct to mention the breed 
in context with the local breeds from Hamburg/Germany. Without any doubt the breed was refined there 
and many important breeders of the past came from Hamburg and contributed 
with their visions and diligence to the type of bird we see today. Their original 
breeding material came in the form of the medium-faced flying Helmets that 
still exist in Hamburg today and please the eye of the spectator with their par-
ticular flying style of quick turns in their air. When in the last century the 
breeders set out to shorten the beaks of different beaks, the Helmet was also 
caught in this movement. Locally, breeders refer to them simply as "Klotten", an 
abbreviation of the original name in the local dialect. To shorten the beaks of 
these birds, people used the Reinaugen among others and there's also the word 
that despite their bull eyes, some breeders crossed them also with African 
Owls. In 1914 some fanciers started a specialised club for Helmets in Germany. Unfortunately, this organi-
sation did not last long and soon disappeared. However, the vision of the past of the breed has turned into 
today's reality: a docile, small and elegant short-faced tumbler breed with a fully rounded head and the typ-
ical helmet marking. Contrary to the flying type, the short-faced Helmet comes mostly crested; the plain-
headed birds are quite rare. 

An overlook on Helmet breeds 
Thomas Hellmann, Germany 
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The American Helmet      Of course, birds with helmet marking were also brought to 
the U.S.A. and have succeeded in acquiring a number of followers there. Helmets were 
among the first breeds to reach American shores, brought to the country by people em-
igrating from Europe. Helmets were shown as early as 1874 in a pigeon show in Boston, 
MA. One of the oldest strains of Helmets found in America was the strain of Mel Evans, 
whose grandfather had brought birds with him from his native country of Wales in 
1870. Mel Evans himself served for a long time as president of the AHA, the American 
Helmet Association. 
Even if the birds were of European descent, the American breeders have bred the birds 
towards a type commonly found in different tumbler breeds in the U.S.A.--one could 
speak of a "general trend". The Helmet in America has an upright station with a neck 
slightly arched to the back and a straight-set beak - a rough proximity to the look of an 
English Longface Clean Leg Tumbler can hardly be denied. This proximity is made visible 
also by the prominent forehead found in the breed. It's noteworthy that in the U.S.A there is a medium-faced 
and a short-faced type for shows. These are broken up again in crested and plainheaded specimens, leading to 
four possible appearances of the breed in the show cage.  
 
  The popularity of the individual types is quite varying however and the largest entry numbers are normally 
achieved by the medium-faced crested variety. 
 
  The development of the short-faced Helmet in America did not start until after WWII. One of the key birds 
in the development of the short-faced Helmet was a crested Hamburg Helmet cock from the loft of the leg-
endary German breeder Hans Kopenhgen imported to the country by the Heubel brothers in the 1950s. This 
cock contributed in more than one loft to the development of the short-faced Helmet in America. 
 
Where colours are concerned, there is quite a variety found in America. Apart from the standard colours like 
black, dun, blue and silver, there are reds and yellows (both as recessive red/yellow and ash red/ash yellow) 
with their own classes in shows. In shows you can find also the class "A.O.E.C", (all other established colours) 
where you can find brown and khaki, indigo and even almond-coloured Helmets. Well, I have to admit that some-
times I don't see the points in some of these colours, because after all, the Helmet is mainly a white bird.  
 
The Polish Helmet    As a marking basically native to the northern part of Europe it is not astonishing at all 
that there are breeds with helmet marking also in Poland. Poland is basically home to 
2 breeds with this particular marking. On one side there is the Polish Helmet (Krymka 
Polska) with its longer beak and on the other side there is the Bialystok Helmet which 
were created upon the first breed. The particular thing about these breeds is the 
fact that both of them are muffed. When viewed from above, the muffs should be 
turning well rounded to the side to create the image of fully grown circular muffs. In 
a profile shot you can discern the hock feathers found in the breed.  
 
When talking about the origin of the breed with fanciers in Poland you most often 
hear that the breed's ancestors were introduced from the east by means of trading 
caravans. Some Polish authors include the Polish Helmet in the group of breeds 
brought about in the east of Poland. Despite the fact that most Krymkas come crested, there are some plain-
headed birds. These are found mainly in the region around of the city Wloclawek located on the banks of the 
Vistula, which is why they are sometimes also called "Kujawska Krymka", named after the region. Other hotbeds 
of the Polish Helmet are located around Warsaw, Plock and Radom. The Polish Helmet is a rather robust breed 
and fairly uncomplicated in its handling. There are breeders in Poland who use them as feeders for their short-
faced tumblers. Contrary to the shorter-faced Bialystok Helmet, the length of the neck should make up a third 
of the entire height of the bird. Also, the properties of the head lean much more toward those of a long-faced 
tumbler like the Srebrniak of the German long-faced Tumbler: a narrow, elongated head with an egg-round arch 
is being bred for in Poland. Just like in all other breeds with helmet marking, the pearl eye is aspired in the 
Polish Helmet, reddish or yellowish tints of the eye are downgraded in shows. Where colours are concerned, the 
Polish Helmet can offer black, red, yellow, dun, blue and brown. In the 1970s some eggs of Polish Helmets came 
to Great Britain, brought to the country by a former Polish resident. Ever since, there has been a small colony 
of Polish Helmets in Great Britain. 

An overlook on Helmet breeds - (cont.) 
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The Bialystok Helmet  This is an offshoot off the Polish Helmets that could be seen 
also abroad in Poland in the last few years. Just like its ancestor, the Bialystok Hel-
met is also muffed. The breed was created in the around the cities of Bialystok and 
Suwalki in north-eastern Poland. In this context it is important to know that the 
Polish breeders have always had a liking for short-faced breeds - entries from Poland 
in the club show of the International Club for Shortfaces are quite common. Breeds 
that were probably used to create the Bialystok Helmet were most likely the Ham-
burg Helmet, the Reinaugen and perhaps also the Konigsberg Moorhead. Bialystok Helmets are quite interest-
ing birds - their neck is arched backwards and their head with the shorter beak is quite attractive. All of 
this blended in with a docile behaviour and wide chest in the typical short-face type, make the breed quite 
appealing. So far I have seen mainly blacks, yellows and some reds shown in Poland; blues are rarely seen. I 
think that the Bialystok Helmet might have a future also abroad of Poland as a show breed - time will tell if 
they are here to last also on the international level. 
 
Dutch Helmet   The Dutch Helmet (or "Nederlandse Helmduif" as the breed is called in Dutch); reminds us 
of what the original type of Helmet was like. They share, of course, their 
marking with the other breeds but, being a Dutch breed, they should also 
show a horizontal back, just like the Old Dutch Turbit or a good Old Dutch 
Capuchine. From the historical point of view, they are related to the helmet-
marked Cologne Tumbler of Germany or the flying version of Hamburg Hel-
met. Also, the Dutch Helmet was basically a flying breed. The vicinity of 
Amsterdam was a hotbed of the breed. Spruijt, in his book "De Tuimelaar-
rassen" (1935) reports about flying times between 3-5 hours. A good Dutch 
Helmet is to have a wide chest covering the wing butts on both sides; the 
deep breast is to be prominent. Very typical of a tumbler are the character-
istics of the head, the eyes always pearl-coloured, standing out from the 
coloured skull cap and surrounded by a fine eye cere. The profile should be 
evenly arched and the frontal should not be too strong. Breeders in the Netherlands always underline that a 
good Dutch Helmet must have both the correct type and ideal markings. 
 
  So far, the Dutch Helmet has made little appearance abroad from its homeland and it is somewhat sad to 
report that this charming breed seems to be declining in its popularity also in its country of origin. 
 
There are, of course, additional breeds with the typical helmet marking. Two of them are the Cologne Tum-
bler and the Danish Tumbler. In Levi's "Encylcopedia of Pigeon Breeds" (1965) we find a picture of a helmet-
marked Catalonian Tumbler, one of the many varieties of the breed that faced extinction. Another breed 
with the same marking was considered a "pigeon myth" for many years - the so called "Austrian Fisher Pi-
geon", a colour pigeon breed with helmet marking. Try your luck with one of these breeds, you might find Hel-
mets not only pretty but also enjoyable. 

  
 
 

  

An overlook on Helmet breeds - (conclusion) 
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F O O D  F O R  T H O U G H T :  

W H A T  S H O U L D  B A N D S  R E A L L Y  

C O S T ?  



E A S T E R N  H U N G A R I A N  A L L  B R E E D S  

P I G E O N  C L U B  

D I S T R I C T  # 1 4  R E S U L T S :  
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E A S T E R N  H U N G A R I A N  A L L  B R E E D S  

P I G E O N  C L U B  

O C T O B E R  9 ,  2 0 2 2   
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Champion—MFC 

Bred by: Galen Goshorn 

Reserve Champion—MFC 

Bred by: Mike Crawford 

Champion—MFP 

Bred by: Lynn Bollinger 

Awesome venue at the VFW in 

Chambersburg, PA.  Thanks to 

our very own Victor Cline. 



 

L O U I S V I L L E  Y O U N G  B I R D  S H O W  

R E S U L T S :  
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L O U I S V I L L E  Y O U N G  B I R D  S H O W  

R E S U L T S :  
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L O U I S V I L L E  Y O U N G  B I R D  S H O W  

O C T O B E R  2 9 ,  2 0 2 2   
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Champion—MFC 

Bred by: Kip Huffman 
Champion—MFP 

Bred by: Lynn Bollinger 

Champion—SFC 

Bred by: Danny Revolinsky 
Champion—SFP 

Bred by: Danny Revolinsky 



      D I S T R I C T  # 8  

     C H E C K S  I N   
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We had an enjoyable weekend showing at the Utah Premier show on Nov. 4 & 5. 

The show was held in Grantsville, Utah. It was a kind of cold and blustery week-

end but we had a great time inside with the birds. Although there were only 32 

helmets entered, we saw some top quality birds. We were pleased to have Bob 

and Lynn Bollinger, Leonard Patito, and Jake Jakabosky join us from other dis-

tricts. Mark Etherington was our judge for the medium face varieties and Bob Bollinger judged the 

short face birds. Jake Jakabosky had a beautiful black old hen medium face crested that took top hon-

ors. Although Leonard didn’t have competition in the plain heads, he showed some very nice ones 

with a black old cock taking the honors. Keith Edwards had best short face plain head with a yellow 

old hen.  

Perhaps a highlight of the show was when Steve Mitchell arrived. His son Mike brought him and Jan 

to see old friends. Steve has had serious health issues for quite a while and now resides in a care cen-

ter. Even at that, he can’t give up his birds. He had four entered in the show. It was sure good to see 

him and Jan.  

With the cancellation of the Amarillo National, the Utah Pigeon Club decided to step up and hold a 

show on that same weekend in January. It is called the Rocky Mountain Fancier Summit. It will be 

held in a very nice facility in Ogden, Utah, just 35 miles north of Salt Lake, at the Golden Spike Event 

Center. Information can be found on the Utah Pigeon Club Web Site. The American Helmet Associa-

tion will be staging the western sectional at this show. Hank Ebbelaar has agreed to do the judging. I 

have been getting inquiries from across the country about this show, so I expect that it will be well 

attended. The host hotel is the Hilton Garden Inn, 2271 Washington Blvd, in Ogden, phone 801-399-

2000. Use code upc23 to get the room rate of $120.00/night. You are welcome to call me at 801-842-

8219 with questions. I hope to see a bunch of you there. Oh, the show will be Jan 20-21, 2023. You 

can bring your birds in the night before.  

We are contemplating having an auction at this show. What do you think?  

I hope your show season has been good . 

 James Jensen  

Finally, some of my late hatches are starting to bloom although I am still wondering about sexes. By 

January they should be in good shape.  



 

U T A H  P I G E O N  C L U B  

N O V E M B E R  5 ,  2 0 2 2   

D I S T R I C T  # 8   

R E S U L T S :  
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U T A H  P I G E O N  C L U B  
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U T A H  P I G E O N  C L U B  
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U T A H  P I G E O N  C L U B  

N O V E M B E R  5 ,  2 0 2 2   
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Congratulations—Leonard Patito 

Nicely Done—Jake Jakabosky 

Hanging out eating James’ apple slices while 

Mark Etherington is busy judging.  Yum! 

 

Leonard and SFC judge Bob Bollinger 



W H I T E  R O S E  P I G E O N  A S S N .  

D I S T R I C T  # 7   

R E S U L T S :  
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W H I T E  R O S E  P I G E O N  A S S N .  

D I S T R I C T  # 7   

R E S U L T S :  
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W H I T E  R O S E  P I G E O N  A S S N .  

N O V E M B E R  1 3 ,  2 0 2 2  
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Champion—MFC 

Reserve Champion—MFC 

Congratulations—Kip Huffman 

Thank you—Judge Mike Crawford 



A R O U N D  T H E  W O R L D  T O :  

L E I P Z I G ,  G E R M A N Y  

D E C E M B E R  2 - 3 ,  2 0 2 2  
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Always worth the plane ride to 

visit old friends. 

Pictured: Bob Bollinger and  

Werner Hartmann 

Werner’s Yellow MFC Voliere 

Werner’s Red MFC Voliere 
Kris Kringle Holiday Market 



U P C O M I N G  

S E C T I O N A L S  
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Entry Form next 

page 

Check for late registration options 

Registration is currently 

closed.  We hope you got 

yours in early. 



R O C K Y  M O U N T A I N  F A N C I E R S  

S U M M I T — E N T R Y  F O R M  
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H E L M E T  C L U B  

H O U S E K E E P I N G  
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H E L M E T  C L U B  

H O U S E K E E P I N G  

( C O N T I N U E D )  
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• Please check the above mailing list to ensure 

you are up to date with your dues. 

• Please check the above mailing list to ensure 

we are up to date with your personal             

information. 

• Please send any personal updates or dues to: 

Jake Jakabosky. 

• Please send any bulletin comments or contri-

butions to:  lmbollin16@gmail.com  



T H I S  F O R M  I S  C U R R E N T L Y  U N D E R  

R E V I S I O N .  

L O O K  F O R  A N  U P D A T E  S O O N  
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